
 

GOVERNANCE AND AUDIT COMMITTEE 
 
Minutes of a meeting of the Governance and Audit Committee held in COUNTY 
CHAMBER, COUNTY HALL, RUTHIN AND BY VIDEO CONFERENCE on Wednesday, 
26 July 2023 at 9.30 am. 
 

PRESENT 
 

Councillors Ellie Chard, Carol Holliday, Arwel Roberts, Andrea Tomlin and Mark Young 
(Vice-Chair) 
 
Lay Members – David Stewart (Chair), Nigel Rudd and Paul Whitham. 
 
Observers – Councillor James Elson 
 

ALSO PRESENT 

 
Corporate Director: Governance and Business – Monitoring Officer (GW), Head of Finance 
and Property Services (Section 151 Officer) (SG), Chief Internal Auditor (BC), Statutory & 
Corporate Complaints Officer (KR), Head of Adult Social Care & Homelessness (AL), 
Career Pathway – Auditor (RA), Committee Administrator (NH) (Zoom Host) and 
Committee Administrators (SJ and SLW).  
 
Audit Wales representative Mike Whiteley, David Williams and Carwyn Rees were also in 
attendance. 

 
1 APOLOGIES  

 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Justine Evans. 
 

2 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS  
 
The Chair, Lay Member David Stewart declared a personal interest as he was a 
recipient of a Clwyd Pension fund pension and was a member on the Governance 
and Audit committee on Wrexham County Borough Council. 
 
Councillor Ellie Chard declared a personal interest as she was a School Governor 
and had applied for a pension with Clwyd Pension fund.  
 
Councillor Arwel Roberts declared a personal interest as he was a School Governor 
and he was a Rhuddlan Town Councillor. 
 
Councillor Mark Young declared a personal interest as he was a School Governor.   
 

3 URGENT MATTERS  
 
None.  
 

4 MINUTES  
 



The minutes of the Governance and Audit Committee meeting held on the 14 June 
2023 were presented for consideration. 
 
Matters of accuracy –  
Page 10 – Council Performance Self- Assessment 2022 to 2023 - Penultimate 
bullet point should read ‘Members thanked officers’. 
 
Page 13 – Budget Process Update - Penultimate bullet point should refer to the 
impact on internal control if service was redesigned.  
 
Page 16 – Internal Audit Charter and Strategy 2023-24 – The Chair confirmed it 
had been the Chief Executive of Denbighshire County Council who had requested 
further meetings with the Chair of Governance and Audit Committee. 
 
Matters Arising -   
Page 8 – Minutes – The Chair informed members he had attended the Performance 
Scrutiny meeting in July. He stated he verbally made known the committees 
concerns about the impact of recruitment and retention. In his opinion there was 
nothing within the report which showed the concerns raised by Governance and 
Audit Committee. The concerns around Social Services and Children’s Services 
including the wider impact of recruitment and retention difficulties in other services 
was raised during the discussion. The Monitoring Officer confirmed he had been at 
the Performance Scrutiny meeting in July. The Performance Scrutiny Committee 
resolved to receive a further update report next year which would include 
representation form services that were experiencing the most difficulty in 
recruitment and retention.   
 
Page 8 – Minutes -Statement of Accounts – The Head of Finance stated the 
2021/22 accounts were close to being signed off by Audit Wales. It was on track to 
be presented at the September Governance and Audit Committee. The 2022/23 
draft accounts had started well and the draft accounts were near approval. It was 
hoped the draft accounts could be released to Audit Wales by the end of July 2023.  
The Audit Wales representative Mike Whiteley confirmed the 2021/22 accounts was 
nearing completion. The draft 2022/23 accounts were expected. Initially in the 
forward work programme reflected the accounts to be presented to the Governance 
and Audit Committee in January 2024. All councils had been allocated into one of 
two tranches, Denbighshire County Council was in tranche 2 which meant a 
deadline of March 2024 for completion of Audit of the draft accounts. 
Members agreed for the closedown of the Statement of Accounts be included in the 
forward work programme for the March 2024 Committee meeting.  
 
Page 10 - Council Performance Self-Assessment 2022 to 2023 – Lay Member Nigel 
Rudd asked if feedback could be made available to members on the measure of 
success of each Leader Members on each theme was going to be reported in 
consultation with officers. He suggested a report be circulated outside of the 
meeting to members. Members heard the report had been presented to County 
Council and was approved. 
 
Page 18 – Estyn Letter – Councillor Mark Young was pleased to report that 
Denbigh High School was out of special measures. He offered his thanks and 



support to the staff for the hard work that had been put into moving the school 
forward.  
 
Page 16 – Internal Audit Charter & Strategy 2023/24 – The Chair stated he met with 
the Chief Internal Auditor. It had been suggested subject to resources to review the 
report for a smarter way of reporting to committee. The Chief Internal Auditor said 
he would contact neighbouring authorities asking to view their reports to look at a 
way of condensing the papers. Lay Member Nigel Rudd asked if there was a way of 
changing the guidance or rules on this reporting to streamline the report. The Chief 
Internal Auditor stated he would raise it with the other Chief Internal Auditors across 
Wales to gain feedback and opinions.  
 
The Monitoring Officer apologised to the Committee for the delay in presenting the 
Annual Whistleblowing Report and Annual Governance and Audit Report. He 
apologised and confirmed it had been a capacity issue and confirmed both reports 
would be presented to the committee at the September Committee meeting.            
 
 
RESOLVED, subject to the above that the minutes of the Governance and Audit 
committee held on 14 June 2023 be received and approved as a correct record. 
 

5 YOUR VOICE COMPLAINTS REPORT  
 
The Head of Adult Social Care & Homelessness presented the Your Voice 
Complaints report for 2022/23 (previously circulated). The report captures any 
compliments, suggestions and complaints received by Denbighshire County 
Council under the council’s customer feedback policy. The report also included 
Social Services complaints received under its statutory complaints procedure. 
The report was positive; a steady performance of meeting complaint targets was 
noted in the report. 
The Statutory & Corporate Complaints Officer guided members through the detail of 
the report. It provided details of each complaint received and demonstrated how 
many of those complaints are dealt with within the approved timescales. Members 
were informed there was a statutory procedure and timescale for complaints made 
against social services along with guidelines set by the ombudsman for all other 
complaints. 
It was unusual for officers to receive complaints late or outside of the timescales.   
The Statutory & Corporate Complaints Officer informed members the number of 
complaints received was broadly similar to the year before. The ombudsman was 
happy with the process in place for dealing with complaints. It was also noted any 
compliments or suggestions received are also recorded.  
There was no issue regarding the way complaints are processed across the 
council.  
 
Members heard the ombudsman set up the Complaints Standards Authority a 
couple of years ago. The Complaints Standards Authority had responsibility for 
monitoring all complaints received across the councils in Wales. The authority had 
recently received the ombudsman’s draft report for Denbighshire. it stated they had 
received 32 complaints in the previous year. They only intervened in 2 of those 
complaints both of which had an informal resolution was reached.  



 
In the list of complaints received in 2022/23 the highest recorded complaint had 
been around the complaints process. It was thought this could be because the 
Statutory & Corporate Complaints Officer also referred complainants to the 
ombudsman if they were dissatisfied with his response to a complaint.  
Is was noted the low number of stage 2 complaints which suggested the more 
informal stage 1 complaints are being resolved by officers. 
 
The Chair thanked both the officers for the introduction and reminded members that 
the committee had a statutory duty to receive an annual summary of complaints. 
The terms of reference of the Governance and Audit Committee included the 
responsibility to review and assess the council’s ability to handle complaints 
effectively.  
 
Further to the introduction the following areas were discussed in greater detail: 

 A complaint had been taken on by the Welsh Language commissioner, that 
sat outside the Corporate Complaints processes.  

 There was one complaint against the Welsh Language. It was confirmed that 
individuals could complain in Welsh or English at the start of the process.  

 Within the team there was a Welsh speaker who could assist with complaints 
through the medium of Welsh. 

 School complaints were separate to the Corporate complaints procedures. 
Schools have their own complaints procedure. It was unusual for the 
authority to intervene with complaints against schools.  

 360is the system that was commissioned by the council in 2019. The 360 
system was council wide, it was used for a wide range of facilities including 
complaints and compliments. The ombudsman’s definition of a complaint 
was someone who is dissatisfied with an issue that wants a response from 
the council. However, if it is the first time an issue has been reported it 
would be classed as a request for service. If it was the first instance the 
authority was made aware of an issue; the ombudsman’s stance was the 
council should be given the opportunity to respond to that issue in the first 
instance. It would become a matter of complaint if a subsequent came 
back to the council with the same request.  

 Members suggested a review to the tables included in the report for ease 
and transparency. It was also suggested figures be included to the reports 
to demonstrate a service area and the number of complaints made against 
a specific area. A breakdown of complaints recorded against each service 
was available if members wanted that information.  

 The Chair suggested that for reports submitted to the committee a note of 
reference to the committee’s Terms of Reference be included in the 
covering report in relation to the report being presented.    

 The Statutory & Corporate Complaints Officer stated it was his responsibility 
to sift through the complaints. Members were provided with information on 
instances that were not recorded as complaints.  

 The time limits for responding to complaints were as follows - Stage 1: 10 
working days and Stage 2: 20 working days. The Ombudsman only classes 
a stage 2 complaint as a complaint, all stage 1 complaints would be 
classified as an informal complaint. Denbighshire officers do treat stage 1 



complaints quite formally. It was thought that may impact the number of 
complaints progressing to stage 2 complaints.  

 6 months was the time frame for complainants to formally place a corporate 
complaint and 12 months for complaints against social services. 

 Freedom of information issues are complaints made to the Information 
Commissioners Officers.  

 The Chair suggested the report be presented to the committee on an annual 
report. Members were in agreement.   

 It was important to record compliments on the 360 system. It’s a process for 
individuals to complete a compliment so it was felt importance to note. 
Feedback on compliments was presented back to officers that they relate to.  

 The Lead Member for this service was Councillor Julie Matthews.  

 Within the 360 system includes a mandatory section that asks for service 
improvements and learning from complaints to ensure services recognise 
areas they can improve and learn from. It allowed officers to identify trends 
and put processes in place to improve the service in that area.   

 
The Chair thanked the officers for the detailed discussion. 
 
RESOLVED that the Governance and Audit Committee note the contents of the 
report.  
 

6 ANNUAL TREASURY MANAGEMENT  
 
The Head of Finance introduced the Annual Treasury Management Strategy 
Statement (TMSS) 2022/23 Report (previously circulated) which showed how the 
Council would manage its investments and its borrowing for the coming year and 
sets out the Policies within which the Treasury Management function operate. 
The Treasury Management Update Report provided details of the Council’s 
Treasury Management activities during 2023/24 to date. 
 
The Head of Finance reminded members it had been agreed by Council on 27 
October 2009 that the governance of Treasury Management be subjected to 
scrutiny by the Governance and Audit Committee. Part of this role was to receive 
an update on the Treasury Management activities twice a year. It was stressed the 
importance of Treasury Management in the finance department and the Council. 
  
Members were reminded of the three priorities considered when investing funds: 

·         keep money safe (security); 
·         make sure that the money comes back when it is needed (liquidity); 
·         make sure a decent rate of return is achieved (yield). 

 
He stressed to members Denbighshire County Council did not have cash to invest 
to make yield to support budget gaps. The authority did have cash flow which was 
closely managed by the finance team. Often funds are borrowed in advance of 
need and are invested on a short term timeframe. The same with some grant 
funding the authority received. Thus meaning a small return would be made. 
Security and Liquidity were the key factors for Denbighshire.  
 



Members were guided to the table included in the covering report which detailed the 
frequency of updates presented to the committee.  
 
Appendix 2 - Treasury Management Update Report set out the borrowing strategy 
of the authority. 3.2 of the appendix illustrated that the authority would likely be 
required to take out additional borrowing. The main reason for the increase in 
borrowing was due to the Rhyl Flooding scheme. The project would have to be 
funded by the authority to later reclaim the funds from Welsh Government.  
 
Interest rates were currently high, this impacted gilts and borrowing costs. It is 
expensive to borrow at the present time. The authority did try to borrow short term 
and when possible from other authorities.  
Work with Arlingtonclose Ltd as when best to borrow and for term lengths 
continued.  
 
Further guidance and information was provided on the following: 

 Borrowing or investing by nature was risky. Denbighshire’s risks were around 
making sure investments were secure. A number of rules for investing have 
to be met. There was always a risk as when best to lock in borrowing. 
Continued close working with treasury advisors to advice when best to make 
monetary decisions supported the decisions of officers.   

 Overspends were possible were avoided. Overspends were figures of 
overspends over the 12 month period. It was essential to keep in mind the 
amount of Council reserves was being used to fund the overspends.  

 Arlingtonclose Ltd were the Treasury Management consultants based in 
London. Every 3 years they have to go through the procurement process to 
be tendered the contract. 

 Welsh Government have provided the authority with a lot of help since 2019. 
Recently support regarding the waste depot in Denbigh and extra funding 
was gratefully received.  

 HRA Ratio percentage against the non HRA Ratio was quite a difference. 
The Head of Finance informed members finance Section 151officers across 
Wales were looking at the difference. It had become more of a focus was 
due to the pressure of HRA to increase capital spending. It was different to 
the Council fund borrowing as the income stream was 100% funded from the 
tenants. That funding stream had to be used for the benefit for the tenants. 
Finance officers had done some benchmarking in this area. The authority 
was in the middle of authorities in terms of the amount of borrowing. HRA 
funding was ring fenced.  

 The Capital Plan had two strands of work, 1- Reviewing the process and 2- 
understanding the capital need moving forward. The financial outlook for 
2024/25 and 2025/26 had got worse. It was a project for looking at support 
and help to review the budget position. It was vital to look at the Capital Plan 
when savings are needed. Which may result in a delay to some projects. At 
this point nothing had been resolved. 

 Members were in full support of further training on Treasury Management. 
And suggested further training with Arlingtonclose Ltd. be sought. 

 A review of the money laundering policy had begun, with a draft of the new 
policy available. It was currently awaiting the decision as where best it be 
placed for rectification.  



 
The Head of Finance encouraged members to contact him direct with any specific 
areas of Treasury Management they want covered in future training sessions. 
 
The Chair thanked the Head of Finance for the detailed report and discussion. 
 
RESLOLVED, that the Committee note the performance of the Council’s Treasury 
Management function during 2022/23 and its compliance with the required 
Prudential Indicators as reported in the Annual Treasury Management Report 
2022/23.That members note the TM update report for performance to date in 
2023/24 and confirm it has read, understood and taken account of the Well-being 
Impact Assessment as part of its consideration. 
 

At this juncture (11.25 a.m.) there was a 10 minute comfort break. 
 
The meeting reconvened at 11.35 a.m. 
 
7 INTERNAL AUDIT UPDATE  

 
The Chief Internal Auditor (CIA) introduced the report (previously circulated). 
Members were updated on the Internal Audit Team’s progress in terms of its 
service delivery, assurance provision, reviews completed, performance and 
effectiveness in driving improvement. 
 
The report provided information on work carried out by Internal Audit since the last 
committee meeting. It allowed the committee to monitor Internal Audit’s 
performance and progress as well as providing summaries of Internal Audit reports.  
Confirmation that 7 Audits had been completed since the last committee meeting in 
April, none of which received a low assurance rating. Five of the 
reviews had been awarded a high or medium assurance rating, one review an 
assurance rating was not required as it was a process review and the last 
review was completed for Rhuddlan Town Council. Summaries were included for 
information on 6 of the reviews completed, the review completed on behalf of 
Rhuddlan Town Council had not been included. The reason this audit had taken 
place was due to the Town Council being unable to recruit anyone to complete an 
audit of the accounts and requesting the authority’s assistance. It was stressed the 
importance of auditing City, Town and Community Accounts correctly in the event 
of any being called in by Audit Wales.  
 
Members heard that since the last meeting he had met with the Chief Executive 
which concluded in the form changing slightly. A review of the information that was 
presented to CET, member briefing and SLT resulted in the change to the format of 
the form.    
Members were guided through the table which provided details of the reports 
completed from the external regulators. Members were provided with details of the 
report status and links to access any papers.  
Details of Audit Wales reports due to take place in 2023/24 had been included for 
reference. The table was currently empty as those reviews were ongoing, they start 
at various times throughout the year. As the reports are presented to the Chief 
Internal Auditor that table would be populated with the relevant information.  



 
The second table in the report provided members with information on the National 
Wales Audit Office reports that are due to be undertaken in 2023/24. These reports 
would be carried out across the 22 Local Authorities across Wales. Once each 
review was completed an overall opinion would be created and issued to each 
authority detailing the good and bad practices.  
 
The third table Local Government national studies planned/in progress was slightly 
different, the review was conducted against the 22 Welsh Authorities but it would 
only look at a sample of data from certain authorities.  
 
Details of Estyn reviews and outcomes had been provided for member’s information 
along with and CIW or other reviews. These would be updated when further 
information was received.  
 
The Chief Internal Auditor was pleased to say the audit department was now at full 
capacity. The team was still in it’s infancy with 3 officers training and sitting audit 
examinations to become qualified. 
 
The Internal Audit forward work programme had been provided for member’s 
information. It detailed work intended to be carried out and any outcomes of reviews 
completed.  
The Chief Internal Auditor was pleased with the current level of performance of the 
team. Further work over the summer recess to look at the standards was hoped for. 
 
The Chair thanked the Chief Internal Officer for the detailed introduction.  
During the discussion –   

 Members were pleased to note the number of staff on the career pathways 
had doubled. It was pleasing to hear the audit department was at full 
capacity.  

 Members suggested the audit due to commence shortly on Partnership 
arrangements, be applied to a Council wide definition of partnership. It was 
felt it was important to clearly state what was included in that work and 
what was not. 

 Councillor Arwel Roberts thanked the audit department for the work 
completed on behalf of Rhuddlan Town Council.  

 Often the issue in relation to DBS checks was due to applications taking 
longer to be processed. The Audit team were satisfied if schools could 
demonstrate a process that was in place for the interim.  

 The Chief Internal Auditor hoped ICT would be able to recover the 13% of 
assets not reclaimed from leavers. The issue had been raised with the 
service and it was hoped it would be addressed over the next 12 months.  

 The Internal Audit forward work plan was produced annually in the hope to 
complete as much of the intended work as possible. Often a number of 
audits are rolled over to the following year due to any additional work some 
areas require or any additional work placed on the audit team, such as 
special investigations. It was hoped that between 50-60% of the plan would 
be completed as a minimum this year with that increasing over the 
following years. 



 Concerns around the workforce planning review were raised. Members 
raised concern in the potential difficulty in how the authority define medium 
assurance and how it was allocated to certain audits completed mainly the 
Workforce Planning review. The Chief Internal Auditor stated the 
Workforce Planning review was around 5 areas/ actions previously 
identified by HR. As part of the audit review those five areas were 
concentrated on and identified how much progress against the actions had 
been completed by HR. Although a few areas was yet to be completed, 
progress on a number of areas had been completed and work was ongoing 
with the outstanding actions. It was noted a number of key Corporate roles 
had been recruited for and appointed in the time which had impacted the 
team’s ability to complete the actions in the time frame. It was also 
stressed two key members of the staffing team had left which had also 
impacted the ability to complete actions agreed. Internal Audit reviewed the 
recruitment and selection policy and sought further information included in 
that policy.  The overall assurance rating awarded had been a medium 
assurance. 2 moderate issues were put in place. Members were assured a 
follow up review would be conducted. The Chair also raised concern that 
not enough reference was made to retention issues in the policy. He was 
pleased to say HR officers had acknowledged this concern at the 
Performance Scrutiny meeting. 

 Assurance ratings were awarded based on a common understanding across 
Wales.  

 Members suggested if they had particular concerns regarding a particular 
audits or assurance ratings, meetings could be arranged with Internal 
Audit. The Chief Internal Auditor was happy to arrange meetings offline for 
areas of concern.  

 Members stressed the importance of up to date data being used for reports.  

 Training of 1-day release was provided for team members to attend college. 

 Work on whistleblowing was increasing, communication between the 
Monitoring Officer and Chief Internal Auditor and any investigators to 
review each case would continue. During those discussions it was 
identified who was best placed to investigate any whistleblowing claims. As 
soon as a claim is made, officers gather information and review the best 
way forward. The Chief Internal Auditor was consulted on all cases raised.  

 Officers agreed recruitment and retention had an impact on the safeguarding 
risk. It was currently elevated to the highest level of risk in the Corporate 
Risk Register and was being monitored closely by CET. HR continued to 
do all possible to recruit and retain staff.  

 Audits of City, Town and Community Councils fall under Audit Wales Office. 
Audit Wales have over recent years taken a proactive approach of 
requesting accounts to prevent any fraudulent activity. The Audit Wales 
representative Mike Whiteley confirmed Audit Wales was undertaking 
reviews of City, Town and Community Councils over a three-year period. 
The results of those reviews would be presented back to each individual 
council.   

 
RESOLVED that, members note the Internal Audit’s progress and performance and 
members contact the Chief Internal Auditor regarding any concerns on audit 
reviews such as Workforce Planning to discuss in detail outside of the meeting.   



 
   

8 ANNUAL GOVERNANCE STATEMENT 2022 - 2023  
 
The Chief Internal Auditor presented the Annual Governance Statement 2022-2023 
to the committee (previously circulated). He guided members through each section 
the Annual Governance Statement (Appendix1).   
The Council had a statutory duty to publish an Annual Governance Statement 
(AGS). It was explained that the AGS formed part of the Statement of Accounts. It 
was presented to members separately to allow members to discuss and review the 
AGS on its own merit. 
The report was a thorough investigation on the governance functions within the 
council. Based on self-assessment and reports presented to committees throughout 
the year. 
The Chief Internal Auditor confirmed reports and information was gathered and 
consolidated from a range of service areas. The statement had been prepared in 
accordance with the guidance produced by the Chartered Institute of Public 
Finance & Accountancy (CIPFA) and the Society of Local Authority Chief 
Executives and Senior Managers. Members were guided through the core 
principals which underpinned the framework. 
The Governance Statement included areas around the key contributors to 
developing and developing the governance framework. Information on the different 
council bodies that support the development framework for good governance was 
included. Since covid, meetings were now held hybrid with members able to attend 
in person or online and was working well.  
Information on key indicators had been included on key performance areas within 
the authority. He confirmed that over the 12 months no low or no assurance had 
been issued.  
Members were guided through the actions taken in response to 2021/22 
Governance Statement and Improvement Actions Arising from 2022/23 Annual 
Governance Statement.  
 
The Chair thanked the Chief Internal Auditor for the presentation of the report. 
Responding to members’ questions the Chief Internal Auditor and officers:  

 Confirmed levelling up grants and other grants received should contribute to 
funds replacing EU funding following the Exit from the EU. 

 Engagement with businesses had taken place during the period. The 
engagement had not been as productive as hoped. The aim had been to 
engage with all stakeholders within Denbighshire. Contact had attempted 
with all stakeholders. Members expressed concern that the number of 
engagement had not been what was hoped and stressed the importance of 
continued promotion of engagement with the authority. It was hoped more 
could be done to better engagement especially with businesses and 
umbrella businesses in Denbighshire. Part of the communication strategy, 
businesses were included in liaising with officers of the authority. 

 Members were aware of a number of actions rolled over. 

 The Chair suggested an amendment to the recommendation to the report to 
read ‘the committee reviews and recommends for approval the draft Annual 
Governance Statement 2022/23’. 



 The Chair stated in his opinion the importance of a Council commitment to 
good governance. In particular, making reference to the seven principals of 
public life plus the additional 3 for Wales. The Monitoring officer stated the 
Corporate Plan adopted by the Council, contains a commitment to 
governance. In particular, the theme for a well-run and high performing 
council it made reference to the seven core governance functions.   

 The Chair suggested a training session on Risk Management be scheduled 
before the Corporate Risk Register is presented to the committee in 
November 2023.  

 Actions against Safeguarding risks had been included in Annual Internal 
Audit report. providing details of work being done to address each risk and 
what controls are in place around each risk. 

 The report identified some of the key areas of risk for the authority. Members 
stressed the importance of including any risks to governance of the council.  

 Members suggested an amendment to 2.6.4 of the Governance Statement to 
reflect some of the difficulties and delays faced with the Closure of the 
Statement of accounts during the year. 

 The Chair suggested an amendment to the Chief Internal Auditors opinion, in 
his opinion the details of staff sickness and recruitment problems did not 
need to be included. The Internal Audit Annual report provided those details. 

 Members suggested the list of Improvement areas identified in 2023/24 
could be listed in order of big to small areas of improvement need. It would 
allow a focus on the priorities of the Council.  

 The Chief Internal Auditor confirmed he wanted to revisit the Workforce 
Planning processes at a later date. He wanted to ensure some of the key 
actions were met by the deadlines set. The date should read to be 
completed by 31/03/24. 

 
The Chair thanked the Chief Internal Auditor for the detailed work involved in 
gathering the information and presenting to the committee. He suggested in the 
long term, a commitment could be made to review a more user friendly format for 
the report to be presented to members.   
 
All members were in agreement to amend the resolution as stated it the report. It 
was therefore; 
RESOLVED, the committee reviews and recommends for approval the Draft Annual 
Governance Statement 2022/23 subject to representations made by members to 
content and presentation. 
 

9 GOVERNANCE AND AUDIT COMMITTEE WORK PROGRAMME  
 
The Governance and Audit Committee’s Forward Work Programme (FWP) was 
presented for consideration (previously circulated). 
 
The Chair stressed the September, Committee meeting looked heavy with a 
number of agenda items listed on the forward work programme. He informed 
members the Scrutiny Chairs and Vice Chairs Committee had requested the 
Committee receive the Joint Inspection of Child Protection Arrangements Inspection 
Report and Action Plan report.  



The Monitoring Officer confirmed the Panel Performance Assessment was due to 
be presented at the next meeting. The authority was required to perform a panel 
performance assessment once in every term of the council, the report would include 
details on the process and proposed changes to the constitution that would be 
required. Following the report to Governance and Audit committee in September a 
report would be presented at a future County Council meeting.  
 
The Chair suggested that the Annual Corporate Health and Safety report and 
Annual Fire Safety report be deferred to November 2023. All members were in 
agreement.  
 
Lay Member, Nigel Rudd asked if the future item – Net Carbon Zero could be 
reviewed and incorporated alongside a future meeting date. 
 
The Chair asked if he and the Vice Chair could be consulted if any agenda item 
was running late or needed change in plenty of notice.        
 
RESOLVED that, the Governance and Audit Committee’s forward work programme 
be noted. 
 

FOR INFORMATION 
 
10 AUDIT WALES REPORT - ARE THE COUNCIL'S CORPORATE SUPPORT 

FUNCTIONS EFFECTIVE? – DENBIGHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL  
 
The Chair introduced the Audit Wales information report to members. The report 
looked at a number of support services including HR, Internal Audit, Digital Services 
and Community and Customer Services. It was felt best placed to be presented to 
Governance and Audit Committee as it made reference to Internal Audit and 
included action points for Internal Audit.  
The Chair stated he had met with the Chief Internal Auditor and had been assured 
the actions had been agreed and included within the report.  
 
The Chair thanked Audit Wales for the report and suggested it be referred back to 
Chairs and Vice Chairs for Scrutiny to debate the report in detail especially debating 
the areas around HR and future resourcing issues around Corporate Support 
functions.  
 
The Chief Internal Auditor confirmed a recommendation had been included that all 
Internal Audit reviews conducted should consistently consider the sustainable 
development when reviewing services. Service area compliance with sustainable 
development principals needed to be systematically checked for all non-
transactional audits by Internal Audit in their reviews.  

  
The Chief Internal Auditor confirmed it was an area that had not been looked at in 
every audit conducted. To address the recommendation, two action points had 
been agreed: 

Internal Audit more regularly considering how services are addressing this area, the 
sustainable development principle will be more deeply embedded within the 
Council.  



Action 2. Ensure we update the review date when a policy is amended. The 
department have been updating policies in-line with legislative changes. In future, 
informal reviews will be recorded by way of updating the review date. 
 
The Audit Wales representative Carwyn Rees echoed the statement from the Chief 
Internal Auditor. He welcomed the response from the Internal Auditor and his team.  
 
RESOLVED that the committee note the Audit Wales information report and accept 
the recommendations and actions made in relation to the Internal Audit aspects. 
The committee recommended the report be presented to Scrutiny Chairs and Vice 
Chairs for consideration of the non-Internal Audit matters . 
  

The meeting concluded at 13.15 p.m. 
 

 

Action 1. Review policy dates to ensure that all policies have been reviewed within 
three years. This activity will be incorporated into the Service Plan, which will mean 
that it will be monitored and updated quarterly.  

 


